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Health and indigenous peoples 

THE TITLE 

1. In order to help clarify the terms used at this symposium, and to ensure 
consistency with the campaign which we have undertaken and with what follows, 
the terms "indigenous peoples" or "aboriginal peoples" are used, rather than 
"communities", which applies to the operational level of the policies based on 
the legislation which must be promoted in this area. 

2. The term "traditional medicine" refers to the medical knowledge and 

practices of indigenous peoples, "practitioners of traditional medicine" to 

indigenous medicine specialists, and "western medicine/doctors" to what is 

termed "conventional medicine" in academic jargon. 
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Add. 5 

.n March 1994 to September 1995, three regional meetings were held - in 
i, Uganda and Hanoi - one inaugural meeting - in Ottawa - and a world 

iig in Oxford, on the process known as "Global Initiative for Traditional 
jstems of Health (GIFTS of Health}". The process overseen by 

Dr. Gerald Bodeker of the National Museum of Health and Medicine, in 
Washington, was co-sponsored by the Pan-American Health Organization,- the 
International Development Research Centre of Canada; the South and Meso 
American Information Center; Mbyara University of Science and Technology, 
Uganda; the Vietnamese Ministry of Health; the World Bank and the World 
Council of Indigenous Peoples, among others. 

4. It should be noted that, according to World Health Organization estimates 
and the figures provided by various countries, approximately 80 per cent of 
the populations of "developing countries" depend on traditional forms of 
medicine for their basic health care. It thus becomes necessary to draw 
attention to these practices and obtain institutional and financial support 
for them. The promotion of research into traditional health systems as 
self-sufficient and sustainable components of health care should be guided by 
the principle of guaranteed continuity in practitioners' management of this 
knowledge, and its fundamental aim should be the adoption of policies to 
foster such knowledge. 

5. Another important factor to be borne in mind is directly related to the 
maintenance of biodiversity, with particular reference to the use of medicinal 
plants, which must be protected from extinction as a result of intensive use 
for purely commercial ends. 

6. For all of these reasons, we must create a climate of national awareness 
of the importance to health, the environment and national economies, not of 
saving existing health resources, but of promoting new resources and 
preserving and strengthening the role of traditional health systems among 
indigenous peoples. We must identify the various national policy models in 
the field of health care and their relationship with traditional indigenous 
systems. 

7. Any conclusions drawn must take account of the promotion, protection, 
evaluation, efficiency and use of traditional health systems. 

8. Some of the participants in GIFTS are exploring the possibility of 
creating a global forum to provide them with a voice in national and 
international policy-making. It would of course include representatives of 
traditional practitioners. 

NATIONAL LEGISLATION AND POLICIES 

9. It is essential to ensure that the professional ethics of traditional 
practitioners are respected and that such practices are accepted and available 
in hospitals in areas inhabited by indigenous peoples. The medical curricula 
of universities should also be expanded to take account and develop 
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understanding of some of the traditional medical practices of indigenous 
peoples. All this calls for changes in legislation to protect, preserve, 
support and apply traditional medical knowledge. 

10. The next step is to establish government investment programmes to provide 
indigenous peoples with safe and effective traditional health care. Forming 
associations and holding meetings would also help practitioners of traditional 
medicine to have a voice in policy-making. We must promote awareness of the 
need to preserve traditional health systems as an important factor in health 
care and an integral part of health policy. 

11. Increasing the budgets for both rural and urban health programmes to take 
account of these factors would be beneficial in view of the ever-increasing 
demand for currently inadequate national budget resources. The need to 
strengthen and develop understanding and the epistemological components of 
these systems will be felt in the process undertaken at the academic level. 

RESEARCH 

12 . The thrust of pharmacological research has been, not to assess the 
potential contribution of aspects of indigenous traditional medicine to the 
health of the population in general, but to identify bioactive agents which 
can then be developed in the form of synthetic drugs. The effect of this 
approach is to treat the substances used in traditional medicine as raw, 
unprocessed materials which can be used to obtain synthetic substances. 
Naturally, this contributes to the marginalization of traditional health 
systems and makes it less likely that they will be taken into account in 
national health-care policies. Supporting indigenous practitioners themselves 
in conducting appropriate research, and ensuring the free and full application 
of traditional knowledge and its availability to members of indigenous 
populations are all factors to be taken into account with regard to research. 

13. Moreover, the bulk of such knowledge has been, and continues to be, 
collected by laboratories in industrialized countries, for whom it represents 
a major source of future income and of strategic resources. Any sound 
national policy must therefore ensure that local research is carried out by 
the members of indigenous populations themselves. 

14. From both the theoretical and practical standpoints, transparency and 
mutual cooperation is needed in order to help put these questions into 
context, so that they can be used to develop legislation which will promote 
preservation of traditional knowledge. 

BIODIVERSITY 

15. The loss or drastic reduction in the number of certain medicinal plants 
and other important plant species has a direct impact on human health and 
well-being, in so far as some of these species are used mainly in rural areas 
as the basis of local traditional medicine. 

16. The 1983 Chiang Mai Declaration, the International Union for the 
Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources (IUCN), the Worldwide Fund for 
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Nature (WWF), the World Health Organization and the 1993 UNESCO/WWF report 
have all drawn attention to the urgent need for international cooperation in 
developing programmes for preserving plant species. 

17. Paradoxically, in some countries urban population growth, instead of 
reducing demand for traditional medicine services, have increased demand for 
it, possibly because it is cheaper and because of increased efforts to 
preserve cultural traditions. 

18. The collection of medicinal plants, which used to be performed by 
traditional practitioners, has in some cases become a commercial operation 
designed to supply a market which has grown with increased international 
demand, especially from the United States of America and the European 
countries. It should be borne in mind that there is a considerable difference 
between the way in which medicinal plants are used by traditional 
practitioners, who take only the small quantities needed for a specific 
treatment, and commercially-motivated collection for the extraction of the 
active agents contained by such plants. 

19. The Convention on Biological Diversity classifies such plants according 
to whether they can be taken from the natural environment, whether they must 
be cultivated, or whether they should not be collected at all. The 
sustainability criterion applies. Cultivation and collection from the natural 
environment require a specific management infrastructure to ensure that the 
resources involved are biosustainable. 

20. Changes in the natural environment as a result of logging operations, 
intensive or extensive farming, oil and gas extraction and mining are also 
factors affecting the availability of such resources. 

21. It is also important for the various government ministries, parliaments 
and the judiciary to be made aware of the future value of biodiversity as a 
strategic resource for the country as a whole and its population and to 
coordinate efforts to preserve and develop such resources, knowledge of their 
use and the rights of traditional medicine practitioners. In devising 
specific government support programmes, priority should be accorded to the 
views of traditional practitioners - who should be fairly remunerated for the 
knowledge they contribute - and to their own systems of values. Conservation 
of biodiversity is pointless unless it helps to preserve practical knowledge 
and protect the rights of indigenous traditional practitioners. 

22. As already pointed out by leaders of indigenous peoples, legislation is 
also needed to halt and prevent indiscriminate deforestation and to ensure 
that indigenous peoples are provided with appropriate training to enable them 
to become the permanent custodians of forest resources. Substances derived 
from medicinal plants and the proper use of such plants can produce greater 
benefits than simply cutting down forests for timber. 

CULTURAL AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY OF INDIGENOUS PEOPLES 

23. Together with the use of medicinal plants and the preservation of 
biodiversity, it is essential to safeguard the right to cultural and 
intellectual property of indigenous peoples, as it was they who discovered and 
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developed a knowledge of these medicinal plants and made practical use of the 
results. Usually, this knowledge and these resources are seen as a resource 
for the development of new industrial products, particularly by countries 
outside the region. 

24. This raises many basic questions. Firstly, who owns the rights to 
materials which have traditionally been collected from the natural environment 
and processed using knowledge developed over hundreds of generations? As 
indigenous peoples' organizations, we maintain that these rights belong to us 
and that countries should pass laws to protect them. 

25. This is a major concern of indigenous peoples' organizations. 
Governments should adopt regulations or laws requiring official bodies and 
private corporations to arrive at agreements with indigenous peoples on the 
manner in which traditional knowledge of biodiversity and its resources are to 
be used. 

26. It is well known that scientists and researchers are very concerned to 
have their academic works published as they can become the basis for the 
development of highly profitable new drugs. However, those works should 
contain explicit references to the actual sources of the materials and to the 
knowledge imparted by local traditional practitioners as the real owners of 
the knowledge in question. Scientists should also assume responsibility for 
feeding back information obtained from their research to the original sources 
of the materials and knowledge acquired. In addition, a reasonable proportion 
of any earnings from the use of such knowledge should be used for the benefit 
of the indigenous people from which it came. 

27. Here again, we stress that these factors must be taken into account in 
any legislation or regulations adopted in the interests of the people 
responsible for developing the knowledge in question and preserving the 
environment and its biodiversity. 

WOMEN AND HEALTH 

28. Among indigenous peoples, women play a major role in transmitting and 
developing culture, including the collection, cultivation and use of medicinal 
plants for the primary health care of their families and the community. 

29. A large proportion of traditional medicine practitioners are women, hence 
the importance of bringing about a change in the attitudes of western 
societies towards the role of indigenous women, particularly regarding their 
active participation in production, development, reproduction, health, 
education and all aspects of life. 

30. The training of indigenous women in the basic aspects of health care is 
essential in order to cope with new and long-established diseases. This 
represents the restoration of part of their role as providers of family and 
community health care based on their own natural abilities and learned within 
their own indigenous community. 

31. The Government should develop specific programmes to support indigenous 
women in these respects, particularly women in rural areas, where the shortage 
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of information and other resources is very apparent. Indigenous women should 
participate directly in the planning, execution and evaluation of such 
programmes. As the people affected by the problems in question, it is only 
right that they should be involved in devising the solutions. 

WHO 

32. Two specific comments. The World Health Organization has turned its 
attention in particular to the relationship between the practice of 
traditional medicine and primary health care as a way of improving the 
effectiveness of primary health systems. Indigenous traditional medicine must 
be accorded its full value as an important input and contribution to mankind's 
knowledge of health care and the treatment of diseases. 

33. In referring to traditional health systems, WHO has also emphasized that 
traditional practitioners should receive training in matters relating to the 
provision of materials to be used in the production of synthetic medicines. 
It should be noted that this approach does not touch on the potentially 
broader application of traditional medicine in the follow-up to treatment and 
apparently does not capitalize on the traditions and knowledge of traditional 
health systems which can offer apparently more effective therapies, as in the 
prevention of individual and community mental disorders, for example. 

CONCLUSION 

34. Health is much more than the absence of disease and traditional 
indigenous health systems should be supported and strengthened through the 
adoption of national policies and legislation agreed with indigenous peoples. 
Health in its all-inclusive form also entails a balanced, harmonious and just 
relationship between peoples of different cultures, with due regard for 
diversity, and a proper relationship between peoples, communities and 
individuals and the environment. 

35. The traditional health systems of indigenous peoples are the product of 
thousands of years of development culminating in a balance with nature which 
is part of our physical and spiritual heritage and our indissoluble bond with 
the values of our mother Earth. Respect of the rights of indigenous peoples 
to own, administer and control our lands and their resources should weigh 
heavily in any analysis of these questions. 

36. Our lands and anything on or under them are sacred to us. We cannot 
touch, remove or deplete without asking permission and performing the rites 
passed on by mother Earth to our ancestors and by them to us and by us to our 
descendants. This is our home. If we do not look after it and respect it, 
future generations of indigenous or other peoples will not be able to live in 
it. 


